Minutes of October 13th, 2011 Meeting of the Swampscott Energy Committee

Attendees: 

Members: Neal Duffy, Wayne Spritz, Milton Fistel

Non-Members: Thomas Dreeben, Hal Schwartz, Norma Rooks, Ron Landen, Jeff Hirshberg, Jonathan Markey, Civil Engineer, Howard Quin, some unnamed residents from the Middle School neighborhood,. 

Jonathan Markey, the Civil Engineer from Meridian Associates, the consulting firm that wrote the Wind Feasibility study for the Middle School site, and Howard Quin, the Acoustical Engineer who performed the sound evaluation, presented the draft study to the committee.  Jonathan provided a brief history and background of the study, the equipment used and the findings – that a 900kw turbine would be feasible at the sight.  This was all a review of information that is very familiar to the committee and to many of the attending residents.  One new piece of information Mr. Markey shared was a study by the National Renewable Energy Laboratory, which concluded that turbines, generally speaking, do not have a negative effect on property values. It is noted by the committee that this does not necessarily mean that a turbine in Swampscott would not have a negative effect. 

Howard Quin provided a detailed explanation of the sound study and what some of the noise levels meant.  Some the points made:

1) The noise from the turbine at night would be the equivalent to the noise level in the neighborhood during the day (around 40 db).  

2) Most of the sound from turbines like these comes from the blades and is a whooshing sound.  

3) In order to most accurately measure the background noise they waited until a Sunday night where they felt it would be most quiet.  

4) Usually sound at 39/40 db does not travel through closed windows

5) People in past wind studies were not conservative enough in measuring the background noise.  He was very conservative with background noise measurements.

6) Mitigation studies can be done to pick the optimal location for the turbine with respect to wind direction.  Additionally turbine can be turned off at certain “louder” times without having a large effect on energy produced.

7) That the closest abutters really need to hear a turbine first hand to get a sense of what it will be like.

8)  The turbine at its loudest, when wind is blowing at 8.5 m/s is a small percentage of the overall time that it is running

9) There should be some concern as to the effect the noise may have on the middle school or during little league games.

Overall, many of the same concerns about noise, proximity to residential neighborhoods, size and cost were expressed by committee and non-committee members.  Specifically there was a question about the setback of the turbine.  The report indicated that it would be three turbine lengths away from the nearest resident but that is impossible with a turbine of this size.  Markey said he would look into this error in the report.

Markey said that the study has been submitted to the Massachusetts Clean Energy Commission and we are awaiting their comments before submitting a final draft.  If and when a final draft of the study is approved then the committee will provide a report and recommendation to the Board of Selectmen.  If the process seems to be taking longer than expected than the committee will likely provide a report on the draft study.

